
Director Cora Hawks
C o ra has been a resident of Cape 
Ann for most of her life. She has 
had many dive rse care e rs wh i ch 
i n clude pre s chool teacher and drap e ry
m a nu fa c t u re r.  At present wo rks in the

book publishing industry. Cora has always enjoyed being
o u t d o o rs (fo rmer Girl Scout and assistant leader as we l l ) .
She was introduced to the Cape Ann Ve rnal Pond team in
2000 and has been a member ever since.

Director Nathan Mineo
N athan, 28, wo rks full-time for 
The Trustees of Reservations 
c o - m a n aging the Cape Ann 
p ro p e rties.  He holds a BS degre e
in biology from UMass Boston.

N athan has been an active CAVPT member for 
7 ye a rs, involving himself in countless ve rnal pond 
p rograms and field trips.  In addition, Nathan 
c o - founded Ke s t rel Educational Adve n t u res and 
is still ve ry invo l ved with the orga n i z at i o n .

Treasurer Ileen Graham
Tre a s u rer and Webmaster for the
team, Ileen is also an insurance 
agent and bookke ep e r. Ileen 
c re ated the CAVPT web s i t e. She
was an important player in ga i n i n g
the Team its non-pro fit status and
completed all the pap e r wo rk to obtain the art i cles of 
i n c o rp o ration.  She’s helped out at countless meetings
and programs, and also happens to be the computer 
systems specialist for the team. 

President Rick Roth
R i ck, 54, wo rks on Cape Ann 
as a carp e n t e r.  He has had 
a lifelong interest in wildlife, 
especially reptiles and amphib-
ians, and works in the spring as

a field h e rp e t o l ogi s t. Rick has been a member of
the New England Herp e t o l ogical Society for ove r
20 ye a rs, serving as dire c t o r, tre a s u rer and pre s i-
dent.  He is a founding member of CAVPT.
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Vice President Nick Ta ormina 
N i ck, 34, is a carp e n t e r. Nick came 
in contact with CAVPT 6 ye a rs ago
while re s e a rching his undergra d u at e
thesis, wh i ch included ve rnal pond
studies at Lesley Unive rs i t y.  Since
then, he has been ve ry invo l ved with 

a va riety of CAVPT projects, including spear-heading 
the annual CAVPT ya rd-sale fundraiser effo rt for 
the past 3 years.

Secretary Nancy Olson
N a n cy has been acting team secre t a ry 
for the past seve ral ye a rs.  She has
had a number of care e rs from lead
paint inspector and we dding photog-
rapher to her current position regi s t e r-
ing patients at Beve rly Hospital.  Nancy has been invo l ve d
with the team since 1992.  She has re c ruited many field trip 
p a rticipants and team members, including her daughter and
gra n dd a u g h t e r.   

Cape Ann Vernal Pond Team Board Members
Since our last newsletter, CAVPT has become a real live grown-up corporation with 501(c)(3) non-profit 

tax status and a genuine board of directors. Without further ado, please meet the board members.



Kestrel Educational Adventures Update
by Jessica Kagle

Kestrel Educational Adventures was founded by 
CAVPT members in an effort to introduce Ponds in the
Classroom workshops to schools. PIC workshops com-
bine vernal pool ecology with field trips and interactive
activities.  Kestrel is now an independent, incorporated
non-profit offering several types of ecology workshops 
to  schools throughout the North Shore.  2006 was a 
year of experimentation and expansion for Kestrel.  
New programs were introduced to schools and new
schools began participating. Kestrel brought programs 
to 51 school groups for a total of over 1,000 students!

This year has brought several advancements for Kestrel,
including the implementation of our first fall F o r e s t
C o n n e c t i o n s workshop series,  the hiring of two 
permanent staff members, completion of the incorpora-
tion process, and grant awards to date of $18,000. 

Get Your Feet Wet: 
Peeper Monitors Needed
by Teri Dunn

The Friends of Wa c h u s e t t
Mountain (FWM) recently asked 
if some of us would be willing 
and able to pay extra attention to
the spring peepers this year. They are embarking on 
what they believe is the first-ever statewide “concentrated
s u r v e y.” FWM is hoping to get a lot of data from a few 
locations—call intensity, temperature, precipitation, 
and so forth.  They are really interested in data from Cape
Ann because one of the hypotheses they are testing is t h a t
coastal peepers get going earlier than inland and mountain
peepers, thanks to the ocean’s “thermal buffering.” 

I d e a l l y, they would like to get at least 15 consecutive 
days of data though more (up to a month’s worth) would 
be better. Admittedly, that’s a tall order, but 
perhaps CAVPT members or anyone else interested can
band together and share the data-collection duties. 
Please get in touch soon if you’d like to pitch in.

I t ’s not often we get to participate in a scientific study that
is expected to yield worthwhile results in its first season. Of
course, going forward, this program has the potential to
teach us other things about our favorite lusty little frogs,
including whether their numbers are declining and 
which environmental factors affect their concerts.

For more information, please visit their website:
w w w. f r i e n d s o f w a c h u s e t t . o r g

CAVPT  Update

C AVPT has recently become incorporated and received 
its 501(c)(3) status from the IRS, which means we 
are a registered non-profit organization.  We would 
like to thank Ileen Graham and Dennis Carew for all 
their help with the paperwork to make this happen.  

Most larger grant-makers fund only 501(c)(3)organizations,
so this status makes us eligible for a  greater pool of grants. 
It also means that donations to CAVPT are tax-deductible.  

We have been in the process of pursuing more grants 
to expand the team’s capabilities, and have just 
started working with grantwriter Tori Rosati.  Tori 
has just completed a grant application requesting funds for
new field trip supplies that will speed up the pond 
certification process.  The grants committee has recently
found some new grants that we hope to have in 
the mail in the next couple months.  We also hope to 
pursue more funding for educational programs. 

The membership program is almost complete and 
the applications for membership might be in the 
mail by April. This program would allow people to 
support the Team financially and receive some 
additional perks like the newsletter in your hand, 
discounts on products at the CAVPT online store, and of 
course a free membership sticker with membership.  

Your membership donation is tax-deductible. 

Ileen Graham shows a milk snake to Katie Cochand, Niki
Bothwick, Jenny Cochand, Bella Mastendino and Sarah

Stanton from Manchester Brownie Troop 85 on a 
Vernal Pond field trip at Ravenswood Park.



CALENDAR of Upcoming Stuff...
Snakes at Toad Hall Bookstore, Rockport

We’ll be there Saturday March 24th, 2-4:30 pm

Earth Day at Cox Reservation, Essex,
Essex County Greenbelt, 

Manchester/Essex Conservation Trust 
Saturday, April 21st   Vernal Pond Exhibit

Earth Fest at Lynn Woods
Saturday, April 21st, Time TBA

Snakes of Massachusetts & the World

CAVPT Yard Sale Fundraiser
Look for it at the end of May

If you have items to donate (please, no TVs or 
computers), email us at cavpt@yahoo.com 

or call Rick 978-281-3480

For more information and more exhibit listings
check out our website at

www.capeannvernalpond.com

Last Year We...
• Presented Vernal Ponds at:

Sawyer Free Children’s Library
Schooner Adventure Lecture Series
Jane Goodall’s Roots & Shoots Program  

at Drumlin Farms
• Led Daytime Field Trips for:

Manchester Cub Scouts
Manchester Brownies
Manchester/Essex Conservation Trust
....and a few others....

• Led our usual nighttime field trips
• Participated in the Gloucester Pride Stride
• Held our annual Yard Sale Fundraiser
• Had a wicked-scary pumpkin-carving session at the Red

Barrel Pub in Essex
• Presented Snakes of Massachusetts and the World at:

Manchester Public Library
Earthfest at Lynn Woods
Rockport Elementary School
Sawyer Free Children’s Library
Biodiversity Days at Stage Fort Park
Riverfest, Concord, MA
Bottume House, Middlesex Fells
Halibut Point State Park
Maudslay State Park, Newburyport
Legend of Don Disisco, Huntington, VT
Great Brook Farm, Carlisle, MA
and in Manchester for the Cub Scouts

• Participated in Science Night, Bowditch School in Salem
MA and the Science Picnic at the Salem Willows

• Non-Toxic Landscape and Gardening Fair at Gloucester
High School

Julia Camille introduces our hog nose snake 
at Maudslay State Park in Newburyport. 

Thank you to all CAVPT members and friends 
who participated or helped out last year

The list of people to thank is 
too big to print all the names. 

We know who you are. 
You know who you are. 

And that’s all that matters, really, isn’t it?
Thank you.

Field Trips
R a i ny nights and fl a s h l i g h t s

E ve ry spring CAVPT members lead nighttime field trips 
to the ponds to see the amphibian-breeding activ i t y. 

C h e ck your flashlights, get new bat t e ries and put 
your rain gear on the hook by the door.

To avoid hab i t at destruction and critter disturbance, 
we limit the number of participants on each trip. 

We also ask that you leave your dog at home.
I n t e rested?  Email us at cav p t @ yahoo.com 

Sam Bevins and Nadine Oliver volunteer at our snake 
program at Halibut Point State Park with Jasper 

the boa constrictor.

CREDITS FOR PHOTIES
Gail Smith, Ron & Karen Camille, Sharron Cohen, Nathan Mineo, Rick Roth, 

Tony Murray, Julie Lisk and Alex Moore. Salamander drawing by Curtis Sarkin



Did You Know?  
High-Diving Salamanders  by Nathan Mineo

A typical vernal pond often resembles nothing more than a big puddle on the ground.  The land 
slopes gently down to meet the wa ter’s edge, allowing easy access for all the eager amphibians wishing to
b reed.  We do, howe ve r, encounter that ra re vernal pond with steep, ro cky slopes that plunge abrupt l y

i n to the deep wa te r.  “How,” you may ask, “does a salamander negot i a te such a pre c i p i tous shore l i n e ? ”
At one such vernal pond, St i l l i n g ton Pond in Rave n s wood Pa rk, with a steep te n - fo ot gra n i te cliff, 

we found an answe r.  For ye a rs, team members would occasionally hear mysterious “plops” resounding 
f rom the darkness at the edge of this abandoned qu a r ry where the cliff meets the wa te r.  Just two ye a rs ago, 

R i ck Roth and Nathan Mineo discove red that the source of these “plops” we re spot ted salamanders hurling 
t h e m s e l ves off this cliff into the pond below.  

To put this feat into pers p e c t i ve, consider that a full-grown adult spot ted salamander may re a ch no more than
eight inches in length.  An eight-inch spot ted salamander diving from a height of ten fe et is 

e quivalent to a six-fo ot human diving from a height of 90 fe et.  Humans do dive from this height during 
c l i ff diving events in places such as Hawaii and Mexico, but they don’t belly- flop like the salamanders at St i l l i n g ton Po n d .

CAVPT members, Nick, Rick and
Nathan participated in a turtle survey
project for Hyla Ecological Services 
in Haverhill last spring. We found, 
measured and marked twelve
Blanding’s turtles, a threatened species
in Massachusetts. We also found 
snapping turtles, spotted turtles and
approximately one zillion painted turtles.
All turtles were released.Blanding’s Turtle

This newsletter is for Mary Roth, 
1923-2006, who let me keep snakes in the
house because “they’re quiet,” back when
n o b o d y ’s mother let them keep snakes in the
house.   R . R .


